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CATSFIELD PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting held on Wednesday 4th March 2015 1st April 2015 in Hermon Cottage
	Present: 




Cllr. John Overall (Chairman)
Cllr. David Scott

Mrs Carol Hodgson (Clerk/RFO)
Cllr. Beryl Bodey (Vice-Chair)
Cllr. Rachel Tottman


Cllr. Julian Goodliffe

Cllr. Kathryn Field
	Apologies:

Cllr. Chris Thomas
Cllr. Angharad Davies
PCSO Daryl Holter

	Item
	Agenda Item

	1.
	Apologies and reasons for absence.
Cllr. Thomas was on family business. Cllr. Davies was recuperating.

	2.
	Members to agree the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on 4th March 2015
The minutes were agreed and signed.

	3.
	To receive declarations of interest on agenda items.
Cllr. Bodey declared a personal interest in:-

· Matters relating to the History Centre as a member of the group and as Parish Council’s representative.

Cllr. Goodliffe declared a personal interest in:-

· Matters relating to the Village Hall as a trustee and Parish Council’s representative.
Cllr. Scott declared a personal interest in:-

· Item 21.b - To discuss the traffic concerns around Catsfield School, as a neighbouring resident.

	4.
	Public participation session re matters on the Agenda at the Chairman's discretion.
There were no public present.

	5.
	To receive any external reports. 
Cllr. Field reported as follows:

ESCC had completed their budget and agreed to increase Council Tax by 1.9%.  After the Elections County would be discussing the cutbacks to Children Services and how this would affect vulnerable children. Cllr. Field was a member of the ‘Better Together Committee’ who were working with the NHS Trusts and Adult Social Care to pool monies to deliver a sustainable health and social care system. 
In her absence Cllr. Davies had forwarded an update on the Superfast Broadband programme.  The new fibre telecom cabinets in Catsfield were in the deployment plans for provisional completion by the end of June 2015. This was not guaranteed as there were other factors that could affect the installation.  East Sussex Romney Marsh Hunt had been served a notice under section 80 of the Environmental Protection Act 1990, following complaints from neighbours about the noise from dogs barking.

	6.


	Matters arising

a. To receive an update on the ESCC Public Transport Consultation (No. 95 Bus Services in Catsfield).
ESCC had now confirmed the alterations to the main No. 95 bus service in Catsfield. The new revised service running between Bexhill Town Centre, Battle and Conquest Hospital would run approximately hourly during the main part of the day on Monday to Fridays and 2 hourly on Saturdays between Bexhill and Battle only. Route 95 will no longer serve St. Leonards Sainsbury’s. Ashdown House and Bexhill will continue to be served at peak times. 
b. To receive any updates on Community Energy Projects.
Members requested that Richard Watson from Energise Sussex Coast was invited to a Parish Council meeting to give an overview of ‘Energy Champions’.
c. To receive an update on providing a facility to advertise village events by the Village Sign.
Cllr. Scott reported that the arm was now in place on the Catsfield Village sign along The Green ready for use. Maximum banner size would be 1.7m x 1m.
d. To receive an update on the advertising banners for promoting the Annual Parish Assembly 2015.
Cllr. Goodliffe reported that the cost of the standard sign was £40 + VAT. The size PC required was a slightly odd size and may cost a little more. Members agreed the proposed wording - to be written horizontally and a budget of £100 + VAT.
e. To receive an update on Parish Council’s website.
There were no further updates to report.
f. To discuss communicating with Social Media.

Members agreed to explore using social networking for Parish Council to communicate with the community.  A local Catsfield resident has set up a ‘Catsfield Community’ Facebook page to communicate events and news in the village and has offered to extend information from Parish Council’s website to the new Facebook page.  Members agreed until they had had the opportunity to review the options and implications of using social networking, they would not take up this offer at present.
g. To receive an update on Twisly Oak Farm.
Resident concerns regarding the activities at Twisly Oak Farm had been forwarded to Rother DC Environmental Health. RDC had advised that in order for their Officer’s to investigate complaints dairy sheets need to be filled in by the complainants.  This information would be forwarded to those concerned  
h. To receive any updates on the Parish Assembly.

Cllr. Bodey reviewed with Members items from last year’s Parish Assembly.
i. To discuss the tree root issue at 1 Parkgate Bungalows.

The Loss Adjusters working on behalf of Parish Council’s insurance company had been in contact regarding the subsidence claim made by 1 Parkgate Bungalows last year. The property’s insurers had raised concerns that the trees to the rear of the playground nearest the rear of the building continued to affect the structure.  PC’s Loss adjuster had recommended that the two trees closest to the house are felled, and that the remaining tree is reduced to a height of 10m and maintained at that height on a 3 yearly basis. Members agreed to obtain further information to establish if felling the trees was the right course of action as the removal of the trees could cause an adverse effect.  It was understood that the trees pre-dated the extension. Cllr. Scott would check to see if the extension had been granted planning permission and been subsequently signed-off by Building Control.  Cllr. Goodliffe asked for copies of photos taken by the properties insurers of the trenches whilst checking the foundations.  Quotes for the tree work would also be obtained.

	7.
	Neighbourhood Planning

a. To receive an update on Local Planning and Site Allocations project with Rother DC
In response to a request for a meeting Roger Comerford – Principal Planning Officer at RDC advised there had been no further progress and proposed a meeting was convened at a later date.
b. To receive an update on the NHP Village Survey and Vision Statement
The Survey had been sent out to all households in the Parish. To date 130 responses had been received.  The Clerk would analyse the results and present to Members at a later meeting.

	8.

8.1

8.2

8.3

8.4
	Planning

To consider response to planning applications.

a. RR/2015/451/P - Lunsford Yard, Potmans Lane, Catsfield
Erection of a replacement stable and storage building
Applicant: Mr M Cruttenden
Cllr. Bodey reported that the applicant would not agree to a site visit with Parish Council. Members agreed not to submit a comment on this planning proposal.
b. RR/2015/531/O - Popes Acre, Potmans Lane, Catsfield
Lawful Development Certificate for existing conservatory & garages
Applicant: Mr Roger Williams
Members had no objections to this planning proposal.

To receive advice of decisions on previous applications.
Permission was granted on the following application:-

· RR/2015/339/P - Broomham Barn, Catsfield
Proposed steel framed non load bearing agricultural/equestrian building.
· RR/2015/159/P - Hop House Farm, Catsfield Stream
Conversion of 18th Century barn to dwelling. (Renewal of approval RR/2012/359/L and RR/2012/358/P).
· RR/2015/160/L - Hop House Farm, Catsfield Stream
Conversion of 18th Century barn to dwelling. (Renewal of approval RR/2012/359/L and RR/2012/358/P).

To receive advice on current enforcement orders.
There were no current enforcement orders to report.
To receive an update on the Community Benefit Offer from Lightsource Renewable Energy Ltd re: St Francis Farm – Solar Farm Development.
The official paperwork offering a community benefit payment of up to £15,200 to the Parish Council had now been received. Members agreed for Cllr. Overall to make a final review of the ‘Community Benefit Deed’ and the ‘Bribery Act 2010 Compliance Form’ and all being well, sign the said forms on behalf of Parish Council.

	9.

9.1

9.2
9.3
	Finance

To approve and sign the following cheques:

a. Greenbarnes Ltd

2 x Notice boards




£1,201.11

b. Mr. M. Laycock


Pavilion PAT Test, Alarm service + o/s light adj.

£   140.00

c. Euroffice Ltd


HP Inkjet Cartridges




£     73.19

d. Rother DC


VH Car Park Rates




£     54.00

e. East Sussex ALC Ltd

SALC / NALC Annual Subs



£   229.98

f. Sedlescombe PC

Clerks Networking Day 24Mar15 50% Contribution
£     36.00

g. Carol Hodgson


Salary – March 2015
  

£368.55




K Ireland – Pavilion Boiler Svs.

£  92.00





300 x 2nd class stamps – Parish Survey
£212.00
£  672.55

The payments were agreed and signed.
To receive the monthly statement of accounts.
The accounts were received as attached.
To discuss the Clerks pension arrangements

The Clerk’s contract of employment provides for a Gratuity payment (after 16th January 2012, councils no longer have the discretion to pay a retirement gratuity, the Government agreed that local councils may still fulfil any extant contractual obligation for the payment of gratuities) deposited monthly into a secure fund for which the accumulated fund will be paid in total on termination of employment.  The Clerk has asked Members if Parish Council would consider paying this monthly amount into a personal pension fund. Members agreed to the request and asked that the appropriate documents were prepared for review.

	10.
	Newsletter

a. To receive an update
 Issue 12 of the newsletter had been sent out with the NHP Survey. 7 responses had been received to help with future deliveries of the newsletter.

	11.
	Emergency Plan

a. To receive comments on the updated procedures manual for Parish Council’s Emergency Plan.
Cllr. Goodliffe had no further updates to report.

	12.


	Highway Matters

a. To receive an update on Parish pothole repairs and road maintenance.
Cllr. Bodey remarked on the number of potholes and poor road surface along Catsfield Road.  Cllr. Scott agreed to follow-up with our highway steward.
b. To receive any other reports.
There no further reports received.

	13.
	Community Speed Watch
a. To receive any reports.
There were no updates to report.

	14.


	Playing Field and Pavilion

a. To receive an update on the works required at the playing field entrance area.
Cllr. Scott had confirmed with Littlewood Fencing the work required, which was subject to planning and highways approvals so would take a couple of months or so to proceed.
b. To receive an update on installing a notice board at the recreation ground – to include the header board and cost of installation.
The noticeboards had been received and waiting for Littlewood Fencing to install.  Cllr. Tottman would check to see if Claverham CC were able to produce header boards for the noticeboards.
c. To confirm Rother DC Building Control has signed off the Storage Shed at the playing field.

Cllr. Scott was waiting for a response from Building Control to arrange a site visit.
d. To receive an update on putting-up notices to deter littering at the playing field.
A notice would be displayed in the new noticeboard when installed.
e. To discuss ground maintenance arrangements for 2015.

A quote had been received from Parish Council’s current ground maintenance provider John O’Conner of £1,640+VAT which was an increase of £100 on last year. The Clerk reported that the service provided by John O’Conner was good and that they reacted quickly and positively to any concerns.  Members agreed to accept John O’Conner’s quote.
f. To receive any other reports.
There were no further reports received.

	15.
	Playground Sub-Committee

a. To resolve the fencing issues around the Children’s play area.
Following email consultation with Members, The Clerk - under delegated powers - had accepted a quote from Littlewood Fencing of £400+VAT to supply and install fencing to bridge the gap at the rear of the children’s play area and at the main gate.
b. To receive an update on finishing the Children’s Play Area project.
Members agreed in order to take the project forward a timescale and table of funding needed to be agreed.
c. To receive an update on risk assessments.
There were no further updates to report.



	16.
	Hedgerows and verges

a. To receive any reports

Cllr. Bodey remarked that the verges along the Catsfield Road are overgrown and unable to be walked along for those wishing to walk into the Village etc.  The hedges at Parkgate Residential Home are overhanging the wall.  Cllr. Scott agreed to follow-up with our highway steward.

	17.
	Open Spaces

a. To receive any reports.
There were no reports received.

	18.
	History Centre

a. To receive any reports. 
Cllr. Bodey reported that the History Group continued to catalogue information.  They were still waiting to hear back from Father Michael Brydon on a date to officially unveil the WW1 plaque.  

	19.
	Village Hall Car Park

a. To receive an update on registering the Car Park lease with Land Registry. 
Lisa Hayward-Bartlett – RDC Neighbourhood Services – Operations Team Leader had checked the discrepancy between the plan submitted by Rother DC and the Land Registry record with ESCC Highways. 
She had been advised by their legal team that Parish Council’s position was secure. Members agreed not to alter the original plan. 

b. To receive an update on the external lighting requirements in the Village Hall Car Park.
Cllr. Goodliffe had no further updates to report.
c. To receive an update on the following items : 

i. Signage
ii. Rules and regulations
These would be placed on the new noticeboard when installed.
iii. Risk Assessment
These would be placed on the new noticeboard when installed.
d. To receive an update on the repair work required to the perimeter fencing in the Car Park.
Cllr. Goodliffe agreed to contact Lisa Hayward-Bartlett – RDC Neighbourhood Services – Operations Team Leader to check the responsibility for repair work under the terms of the lease.

	20.
	Village Hall

a. To receive any reports from meetings.
Cllrs. Overall and Bodey had attended the Village Hall AGM on 9th March. Cllr. Overall had thanked the Village Hall Committee for the wonderful job they did in looking after the Village Hall.
b. To receive an update on replacing the projector in the Village Hall.  
Cllr. Goodliffe confirmed the order had been placed with Kave Theatrical Services to supply and install the projector and was waiting on an installation date.

	21.
	Catsfield C of E School

a. To receive a report.
The School was currently on holiday.
b. To receive an update on traffic calming measures outside Catsfield CEP School. 
Cllr. Scott reported that following a meeting with Brian Banks– ESCC Team Manager for Road Safety and Sarah Valentine – ESCC Project Manager CET, a provisional meeting had been arranged with Catsfield School and School Council, Catsfield School PTA, PCSO Daryl Holter, Sgt Paul Masterton, Cllr. Field, David Scott and The Clerk for Parish Council on 20th April 2015 to discuss taking the project forward. 
i. To receive the outcome of Cllr. Overall writing to MP Greg Barker.
Cllr. Overall had not received a response to his letter.

	22.
	Any other business / reports
· Cllr. Bodey advised that she would be retiring at the end of office in May. Members noted that Parish Council would no longer have a representative on the History Group when Cllr. Bodey retired from office.
There were no other reports received.

	23.
	Future Agenda Items

a. Info: SECAMB Defibrillator for Pavilion.

b. Info: Steel Framed Apex building suitable for indoor community activities on the playing field.

c. Info: To receive an update on interim ground maintenance work in the Village to include the Millennium seat at The Stream and the Diamond Jubilee Garden.

	
	There being no further business the meeting closed at 11.35pm


Chairman………………………………………………
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